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THOMAS McMORRAN, Ed.D.    
Superintendent of Schools 

 

Dear Friends and Families of ER9, 

Our guiding statements of belief should be even more powerful and inspirational in times of trial and crisis. In                   
the Redding schools we say Redding Elementary School is dedicated to “Reaching Every Student.” At John                
Read Middle School, our faculty lives by the motto of “Taking Care.” Samuel Staples strives to “Put Students                  
First” and the lessons we have learned from Helen Keller at the middle school come down to “P.R.I.D.E”,                  
which stands for Perseverance, Respect, Integrity, Dynamism and Excellence. Together, our students are on a               
journey to Joel Barlow High School, guided by the words of William Butler Yeats who said, “Education is not                   
the filling of a pail, but the lighting of a fire.” 

Since March of 2020, our two towns and the school systems they support, have been engaged in an                  
unprecedented experiment in Distance Learning. Together, we as students, staff, teachers, parents and the              
community who supports us have pulled together to continue the important work of educating our children. 

As we head into the 2020-2021 school year, all of us must continue this important work. Most people who                   
move into town are seeking the serenity of a pastoral setting, the kindness of a caring community, and the                   
excellence of our schools. We should respond to the crisis of COVID-19 by affirming our historic commitment                 
to our children, our neighbor’s children, and the boys and girls of Easton and Redding. 

The Plan for Reopening our Schools has been designed with the continuity of our love, kindness and generosity                  
in mind. First, we must acknowledge the extraordinary opportunity to engage in honest and thoughtful               
reflection on inequities in Racial Opportunity. In towns where we honor Helen Keller for her life and Mark                  
Twain for his death, we should fearlessly take the spirit of the times to enhance, extend and educate ourselves                   
and our children on Civil Rights. None of us can be free until all of us are free from fear, from want, from                       
denial of Free Speech and for Freedom of Religion. 

In terms of health and wellbeing, here is my most fundamental belief: American Public Education is and ought                  
to be where children are ensured that they are loved and that they have a right to learn. The two challenges of                      
2020 are Racism and Infection. Both are virulent, and both can be fought through intelligent, prudent, and                 
direct intervention.  

As to the latter, we seek to follow these principles. You are encouraged to read the ER9 Reopening Plan for                    
specifics: 

ǒ Focus on Families   
ǒ Focus on Quality 
ǒ Focus on Mastery 
ǒ Focus on Equity 
ǒ Focus on Consistency 
ǒ Focus on Simplicity 
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My friends, if anyone wants to sit back and expect the school or the administration or the town government or                    
the State Department of Education to take action without us, the truth is that we will not live up to our core                      
beliefs. American governance is of the people, by the people and for the people. How will each of you protect                    
our children? 

As to the former, it is our turn to rise to the challenge. Espousing the language of Martin Luther King, Jr. is not                       
enough. Admiring the collaboration of Democratic and Republican in the 1960s as Civil Rights legislation was                
passed is not enough. Liking an image on social media is not enough. The soul of Easton and Redding as a                     
shared community of kind, compassionate, caring, thoughtful people cannot rest easy.   Action is needed. 

It is time for, in the words of President Kennedy, the torch to be passed to a new generation. The American                     
Experiment in self-governance is alive and well, and each resident of this town has a role to play. 

I humbly ask each person who has read this letter to read the Reopening Plan in its entirety and consider how                     
you can be part of the solution. 

Respectfully, 

Tom McMorran, Ed.D. 
Superintendent 
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Reopening Our Schools  

 
 

The reopening of the Easton, Redding, and Region 9 (ER9) Public Schools includes a renewed               
commitment to our shared vision and mission. When planning for learning during times of unique               
challenge, it is critically important for us to remain committed to our core values and priorities.                
The guidelines provided by the Connecticut State Department of Education and the State of              
Connecticut provide needed assurances that schools will reopen and plan for an academic year that               
provides a “full, safe, and appropriate” reopening of our schools in the fall of 2020. 
 
Vision:  
We envision our schools as warm, supportive, inclusive communities that develop the intellectual,             
physical, social, and emotional assets of all learners. We see ourselves as caring individuals              
embracing creative collaboration on campus, and with and throughout Easton and Redding. 
 
Mission: 
In partnership with the communities, the mission of ER9 is to educate and nurture our students as                 
they grow into self-directed, knowledgeable, critical thinkers, and compassionate, engaged          
community members. 
 
Enduring Goals and Aspirations: 
1. Academic Excellence: All students will grow as engaged and active thinkers able to             
communicate, question, collaborate, problem-solve, innovate, and wonder.  
2. Building a Caring Community: Each member of our community will contribute to our             
dynamic and enriching environment by promoting healthy relationships with others and sharing            
unique talents for the advancement of all. 
3. Cultivating Future Ready Learners: All students will be ready to continue their lifelong             
education, establish a career path of their own desire, adapt to change, possess social skills, and act                 
as informed citizens. 
 
The ER9 Reopening Plan that follows provides parents, staff, and community members details             
regarding the schools’ preparation for reopening and the year ahead. This document will be              
updated to include additional links to resources, videos, and other supports throughout the summer.              
Update alerts will be provided via listserv and the plan will be posted to district and school                 
websites. 
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ER9 Priorities 
The ER9 Public Schools and the ER9 District Reopening Committee have identified priority areas 

that must be in place to reopen, including: (1) the safety of the students and staff; (2) the 
development of appropriate educational opportunities; (3) the awareness of social and emotional 

well-being of students, families, and staff; and (4) a continued commitment to academic excellence. 
 

 

 

Safety of Students and Staff 

Our schools will be prepared to reinforce healthy practices among our staff            
and students, take preventative actions to prevent the spread of all           
respiratory illnesses, and prepare for any potential cases or increased          
transmission of COVID-19. 

 

 

Development of Appropriate Educational Opportunities 

Our schools will reopen with instructional schedules and model options that           
are flexible and based on current transmission levels, understanding that we           
may start the school year with one model, and as new information becomes             
available about health and safety, may transition to different models. 

 

 

Awareness of Social and Emotional Well-Being 

Our schools will reopen knowing that the COVID-19 pandemic has created           
different types of traumatic experiences and high levels of stress for many            
of our staff, students, and families. The pandemic has shown the importance            
of social/emotional well-being for all. In addition, there is a growing body            
of research proving that social/emotional learning (SEL) is fundamental to          
academic success. 

 
 

 

Academic Excellence 

Our schools will employ a systematic cycle of assessments, including initial           
screenings and formative and summative assessments in order to plan          
instruction and gauge student learning. We will work to analyze individual           
student data to identify shifts and changes in instruction to meet students’            
needs and implement intervention strategies. Advancement, enrichment,       
and intervention will be planned accordingly. 
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State of Connecticut Guidelines and Expectations 
from ADAPT, ADVANCE, ACHIEVE: Connecticut’s Plan to Learn and Grow Together 

 
Due to positive containment efforts in Connecticut, reopening schools in person can be successfully              
achieved based upon current data. Connecticut has determined it is appropriate to plan a consistent               
approach to the operating model (schedule), but be prepared to modify plans as necessary.              
Maximizing in-person instructional time after the current period of disruption is critical. However,             
given the uncertainty planning for reopening, schools must be prepared to modify their reopening              
model to support a partial reopening if the public health data changes. 

 

 

As Connecticut schools plan to reopen, the guidance and considerations outlined in this 
document are grounded in six guiding principles: 

1. Safeguarding the health & safety of students and staff; 
āÎ Allowing all students the opportunity to return into the classrooms full time starting in the fall; 
3. Monitoring the school populations and, when necessary, potentially cancelling classes in the 

future to appropriately contain COVID-19 spread; 
4. Emphasizing equity, access, and support to the students and communities who are emerging 

from this historic disruption; 
5. Fostering strong two-way communication with partners such as families, educators and staff; and 
6. Factoring into decisions about reopening the challenges to the physical safety and 

social-emotional well-being of our students when they are not in school 
 

Main Operational Considerations 
 

 

 

Cohorting: 
Grouping students by the same 
class/group of students and 
teacher (into a cohort) so each 
team functions independently as 
much as possible.  
ER9 will cohort students to the 
extent feasible.  
Elementary School:  Classroom 
Middle School:  By grade, 
mixing by subject 
High School: Limited ability to 
cohort 

 

 

Transportation: 
ER9 buses will operate up to 100% 
capacity with heightened health and 
safety protocols, including requiring 
all students and operators wear face 
coverings.  Face coverings will need 
to be in place prior to boarding the 
bus and through entry into the school. 
Face coverings will be provided to 
any student or staff as needed. 
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Social Distancing and Facilities:  
ER9 building spaces will be 
reconfigured to maximize social 
distancing, consistent with public 
health guidelines in place at that 
time, including enhanced cleaning 
practices.  Additional spaces within 
each building will be utilized as 
needed to accommodate distancing. 

 
 

 

Face Coverings: 
All staff and students will be 
expected to wear a protective face 
covering or face mask that 
completely covers the nose and 
mouth when inside the school 
building.  Additional mitigating 
health and safety measures such as 
face shields, clear plastic barriers, 
and ventilation enhancements will be 
implemented as needed. 
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Reopening Operating Assumptions 
 

A CARING AND CONCERNED STAFF AND FACULTY 

The staff and faculty who are tasked with educating our boys and girls are largely the same people who were                    
with us on March 13 when we closed the schools and shifted to Distance Learning. They are people who are                    
dedicated professionals who care deeply for children and are committed to academic success each day. I say                 
this because it is easy to lose track of the human aspect of teaching and learning. 

OUR STUDENTS 

Our boys and girls are neighbors, friends, long-time residents who have only lived in Easton or Redding, and                  
we expect new faces, not just our littlest ones who are starting the adventure of school, but also new students                    
who have moved to our towns from more congested areas.  

IT'S NEVER ACCEPTABLE TO BE MEAN TO OTHERS 

Some boys and girls struggle with medical issues that prevent them from being able to wear masks. The                  
school's expectation will be that everyone who can wear a mask will wear a mask. However, we will all have to                     
work not to stigmatize and frighten those who cannot. In some cases these children -- and can we remember                   
please that all of our students are children -- might be able to wear face shields (the schools have a supply). I                      
respectfully ask all families to begin conversations now about how students who can wear masks should wear                 
their masks but more importantly how another person's medical situation should never be the subject of                
unkindness.  

THE CONTENT OF OUR CHARACTER 

This is an ongoing crisis, and we will have to rely on the character of our towns. The call is to be the kind,                        
welcoming, supportive and friendly people during a crisis that we are when all is well. It's in our deepest                   
history, from Colonial times, when the Staples and the Sherwoods, the Adams and the Sanfords, the Snows, the                  
Beeches, and so many others set down their roots, that neighbors help each other. Together, you can                 
accomplish so much. Our ancestors used to come together for barn-raising and fellowship. You must come                
together for education and wellbeing. 

A LAYERED STRATEGY AND A LAYERED DEFENSE 

There are three ways we can contract the COVID-19 infection: (1) We can touch a surface that has the virus                    
and then touch our faces; (2) we can inhale what a person carrying the virus exhales; (3) or we can inhale air                      
that has the virus lingering. This calls for a layered defense. First, we have to establish cleaning routines for                   
our common surfaces because constant cleaning destroys the virus. Second, we should maintain the six foot                
distance when possible and wear masks in order to protect ourselves and others. Third, we should use spacing,                  
face shields, and plexiglass or translucent barriers when and where appropriate.  

We have all seen these strategies work effectively in Connecticut because the majority of us have observed                 
them. We have seen it in restaurants, barber shops, grocery stores and other places. We have learned that                  
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events held outside provide better conditions for remaining safe.  

The Reopening Plan has taken the layered defense strategy into account. Our classrooms will be arranged                
differently when our boys and girls can return with reasonable expectations of safety. Desks will be spaced                 
differently, some materials will not be shared, shared surfaces wiped down with regularity and so forth.                
Staying open will require a shared commitment to adhere to health and safety protocols. Students and staff will                  
need to monitor their health on a daily basis and be in touch with the school’s nurse or administration if there’s                     
reason for health concern. ER9’s ability to remain open will require us all to maintain close communication                 
and support for the larger Easton and Redding communities. 

 

Tom McMorran 
Superintendent of Schools 

July 17, 2020 
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ER9 Reopening Committee 
 

Stephanie Pierson Ugol, Chair, ER9 Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum & Instruction 
Thomas McMorran, ER9 Superintendent of Schools 
Michael Brownstein, Assistant Principal, Samuel Staples Elementary School 
Walter Czudak, Region 9 Director of Building and Grounds 
Jennifer DelConte, Director of Special Services Easton and Redding 
Cori Distler, Tri-District Nurse Coordinator 
Susan Kaplan, Principal, Helen Keller Middle School 
Natalie Hammond, Principal, Redding Elementary School 
Gina Pin, Region 9 Assistant Superintendent and Head of School 
Patty Roszko, Director of Special Services Region 9 
Darlene Wallin, Assistant Principal, John Read Middle School 
 
 
 
 
 
Additional input from the following groups and individuals will continue to inform future versions of the 
reopening plan: 
 
Doug Hartline, Redding Health Director 
Mark Cooper, Easton, Weston, Westport Health District Director 
Dr. Larry Leibowitz, Redding Medical Advisor 
Dr. Elin Cohen, Easton Medical Advisor 
Dr. James McDevitt, Redding parent 
Easton Education Association, John Macaluso & Heather Murray, Co-Presidents 
Redding Education Association, Meg Rooney & Sarah Peronace, Co-Presidents 
Joel Barlow Education Association, Chris Breault, President & Dan Rivers, Vice-President 
 
Survey input, focus groups, and informal discussions provided additional input from parents, teachers, and 
paraeducators. 
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District Reopening Committee Focus Areas 

 

 
 

The categories of focus included in the reopening planning process provide essential information             
for parents and staff members. Specific school-level schedules, diagrams, and training materials            
will be linked to this document. This reopening plan document will continue to be revised to                
include additional resources and links that will provide additional information and support to             
families and staff. 

Compliance Liaison: The Superintendent of Schools has appointed Stephanie Pierson Ugol, ER9            
Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction, to serve as COVID-19 Health & Safety             
Compliance Liaison. 

ǒ The Liaison, along with the Superintendent of Schools, will engage with students, parents,             
faculty, staff, and administrators to answer questions about the health & safety requirements             
set out in this document and address questions about compliance. 

ǒ The Liaison, along with the Superintendent of Schools, will support the implementation of             
these requirements, as well as the implementation of other school health & safety measures              
relating to COVID- 19 and any additional guidance provided by the State of Connecticut              
and local health officials. 
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ER9 Student Expectations 
 

 

 

Stay home if you feel ill. 
Students must stay home if they are feeling sick, have any symptoms consistent 
with COVID-19, have had close contact with a person diagnosed with 
COVID-19, or have traveled from a state listed in the CT State Travel Advisory. 

 

 

Morning health check by parents required. 
In order to prevent transmission among the school population, parents are 
instructed to screen students before leaving for school. Check to ensure 
temperature is below 100.0 degrees Fahrenheit and observe for symptoms 
associated with COVID-19 outlined by public health officials. 

 
 

 

Face coverings or masks required. 
Students must wear face coverings or masks that completely cover the nose and             
mouth while inside the school and on the bus, with exceptions permitted by the              
school medical advisors for those students for whom it is not safe to do so due to                 
medical conditions. “Mask Breaks” will be provided during the day. Parents will            
be responsible for providing their child with a face covering or mask. ER9             
Schools will provide a mask to any student who forgets theirs or needs a              
replacement throughout the day. Masks with a valve or port are not allowed.  

 

 

Social distancing required. 
Students must maintain social distancing to the greatest extent possible,          
generally 3-6 feet. Students are expected to practice social distancing when           
entering and exiting the building, in classrooms, and moving throughout the           
school. Sharing of school supplies and materials will be limited.  

 

Frequent hand washing or hand sanitizing expected. 
Students must engage in frequent hand washing or sanitizing upon arrival, before 
and after meals, after recess, after bathroom use, and after coughing or sneezing. 

 

 

Students may not change buses. 
Students will be expected to ride the same bus to school in the morning and the                
same bus to home in the afternoon every day. Face coverings or masks will be               
required prior to entering the bus, and are to remain in place while on the bus,                
while exiting the bus, while entering the building, and while inside the school. At              
dismissal, face coverings or masks are to remain in place while exiting the             
building, entering the bus, while on the bus, and while exiting the bus at the bus                
stop.   Students will have assigned seats on the bus in all grades. 
Parents are encouraged to drive their children to and from school each day. 
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ER9 Adult Expectations 
 

 
 

 

Stay home if you feel ill. 
ER9 staff must stay home if they are feeling sick, have any symptoms consistent              
with COVID-19, or have had close contact with a person diagnosed with            
COVID-19, or have traveled from a state listed in the CT State Travel Advisory. 

 

 

Morning self-screening required. 
In order to prevent transmission among the school population, ER9 staff are            
instructed to self-screen before leaving for school. Check to ensure temperature           
is below 100.0 degrees Fahrenheit and observe for symptoms associated with           
COVID 19 outlined by public health officials. 

 

 

Face coverings or masks required. 
ER9 staff must wear face coverings or masks that completely cover the nose and              
mouth while inside the school, with exceptions only for those for whom it is not               
safe to do so due to a medical exemption. Teachers may remove masks during              
direct instruction provided greater social distancing or other layers of protection           
are in place. Staff will be responsible for providing their own face covering or              
mask. ER9 Schools will provide a mask to any staff member who forgets theirs              
or needs a replacement throughout the day. Masks with a valve or port are not               
allowed.  

 

 

Social distancing required. 
ER9 staff must maintain social distancing to the greatest extent possible. 
Classroom spaces will be configured to allow 3-6 foot distance between students 
and staff.  

 

Frequent hand washing or hand sanitizing expected. 
ER9 staff will wash their hands and use hand-sanitizer throughout the day. 
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Continuum for Learning  
 

Reopening the ER9 Schools reaffirms our commitment to the vital relationships and communities that exist 
when students, teachers, paraeducators, and administrators engage in real time, in-person learning.  While 
routines and spaces will be temporarily adjusted to provide a safe environment, the core values and character of 
our communities remains unchanged. 
 
The ER9 Schools are committed to a full reopening, following all guidelines and expectations of the State and 
maintaining health standards in accordance with the state and local Department of Health guidance. However, if 
there is a surge of COVID-19, an increase of local cases, or the occurrence of in-school cases, the learning 
models may need to be adjusted as a result. Learning models that include Hybrid Learning and/or Distance 
Learning will only be utilized by the ER9 Schools if required by the State of Connecticut or through 
communication and guidance from the local Departments of Health and medical advisors. 
 
Should current health data require a change to the structure of learning, ER9 Schools will work with local 
Departments of Health, medical advisors, and town officials to adjust plans and communicate these changes 
with families.  While all change is disruptive on some level, schedules and curriculum planning have been 
created with ease of transition in mind.  ER9 staff will create sets of student materials that will be sent home, as 
feasible, to equip and support the implementation of Distance Learning.  ER9 Staff will in turn be provided 
materials to equip and support them in a shift to a Distance Learning during the year. 
 
ER9 Public Schools Learning Continuum: 
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IN-PERSON LEARNING 

Fall 2020 Model for Learning 
HYBRID LEARNING DISTANCE LEARNING 

Minimal/No Spread of Virus  
(or Virus Contained) 

100% Student Attendance  
In School 

Moderate Spread of Virus 
(requires adjusted schedule)  
50% Student Attendance/ 
Alternating Attendance 

High Spread of Virus 
(requires quarantine)  

0% Student Attendance/All 
Distance Learning 

ǒ Schools operating up to 100% 
capacity 

ǒ Buses up to full capacity with 
face coverings/masks in place 
during transit, controlled 
loading/unloading of riders 

ǒ Face coverings/masks for 
students and staff while inside 
school buildings 

ǒ Identification/isolation of sick 
students/staff 

ǒ Cohorting of students used, as 
feasible, restrictions on group 
activities 

ǒ Maximize spacing of seating as 
feasible, 3-6 feet between 
individuals 

ǒ Increased cleaning and 
sanitization protocols 

ǒ Extracurricular activities 
provided virtually as feasible 

ǒ Athletics with additional health 
and safety protocols 

 

ǒ Schools operating at reduced 
capacity (50%), with reliance on 
hybrid model of A-B day 

ǒ Student last name: A-K: 
In-person:  Monday & Tuesday 

ǒ  Student last name: L-Z: 
In-person: Thursday & Friday 

ǒ All students: Distance Learning: 
Wednesday 

ǒ Buses at reduced capacity (50%), 
face coverings/masks in place 
during transit, controlled 
loading/unloading of riders, 
spaced seating for riders 

ǒ Face coverings/masks for 
students and staff while inside 
school buildings 

ǒ Identification/isolation of sick 
students/staff 

ǒ Cohorting of students as feasible, 
including 50% attendance 

ǒ Maximize spacing of seating up 
to six feet or more as feasible 
with reduced class sizes 

ǒ Increased cleaning and 
sanitization protocols  

ǒ Extracurricular activities 
provided virtually as feasible 

ǒ Outdoor athletics:  TBD with 
additional health and safety 
protocols 

 

ǒ Schools closed, 100% distance 
learning 

ǒ Bus transportation suspended 
ǒ Extracurricular activities 

provided virtually as feasible 
ǒ Athletics:   TBD 
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Fall 2020 ER9 Model for Learning: All In Person 
 
 

Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday 
Students and teachers attend every day with all state guidelines and expectations in place. 

Classroom learning and instructional activities are adjusted to provide the safest environment. 
 

* Temporary Learning From Home – Parents may opt to keep their child at home with                
support from the school. 

 
 

Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday 
Students engage in remote learning with materials and support from the school.  Additional 
educational resources and instructional activities available through CSDE Learning Hub. 

 
Students with health concerns, illness, or quarantine order will participate in the Connecticut State              
Department of Education (CSDE) option for “temporary learning from home”. In these situations,             
the student learns at home using resources provided by the school and through the CSDE’s               
Learning Hub (https://portal.ct.gov/SDE/Academic-Office/CT-Learning-Hub). This option includes      
the ability for the parent to opt their child back into in-person learning at the appropriate point after                  
illness, quarantine, or when families decide to re-enter. In order to smoothly re-enter school after an                
extended time out and begin participating in the traditional schedule, it is strongly encouraged for               
students and parents to engage in learning as provided by the school or State of Connecticut.  

 
 

* HOMESCHOOLING – Some students learn at home with no support from the school. In               
order to earn credit toward a Joel Barlow High School diploma, homeschooling must take              
place through an accredited high school program. 

 
Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday 

Students and parents engage in learning with no materials or support from the school.  
 Classroom learning and instructional activities are developed by the parent. 

 

In Homeschooling, the parent chooses all instructional materials and is solely responsible for             
student learning. Parents who opt for Homeschooling must formally withdraw their child from             
school. Forms to confirm this decision are included in the Appendix and are also available through                
each school’s Registrar and must be completed by the parent and returned to the Superintendent.  

 
 

ER9 R​eopening Plan: AUGUST, 2020  16 

https://portal.ct.gov/SDE/Academic-Office/CT-Learning-Hub


 

Alternate Models for Learning 
 

HYBRID LEARNING  
REDUCED SCHOOL POPULATIONS – Smaller groups of students are returned to school 
(alternating  50% of students). 

Alternate school schedules will be implemented if the State of Connecticut and/or local health              
officials place limits on student access to schools and buses. When students are not in school, they                 
are participating in Distance Learning. 

 
 

DISTANCE LEARNING  
Short-Term Closure (2-5 days, 2 weeks, etc.) or Long-Term Closure 

Students and parents engage in Distance Learning with materials and support from the school.              
Classroom learning and instructional activities are shared through contact with the teacher. This             
will be a more developed version of the Distance Learning model from the spring of 2020 with a                  
blend of synchronous/live and asynchronous learning. Common synchronous/live participation and          
expectations for students and teachers will be in place. 

 
Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday 

Distance Learning 
100% of students 

Distance Learning 
100% of students 

Distance 
Learning 100% 

of students 
Teacher PD: 

Half day 

Distance Learning 
100% of students 

Distance Learning 
100% of students 
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Health and Safety 

The health and safety of students and staff is the top priority in planning for the ER9 Public Schools’                   
reopening. ER9 Public Schools will work in collaboration with local health officials, the Connecticut State               
Department of Education, and the Office of the Governor in planning for health and wellness procedures,                
as well as making decisions regarding the status of school. 
 

 Health expectations for reopening the ER9 Public Schools 

1 Conditions for reopening have been confirmed by the State of Connecticut and/or local 
health officials. 

 The State of Connecticut has lifted, adjusted, or removed any school closure or Executive 
Order allowing schools to physically reopen. 

 The local health officials have determined that local conditions safely allow for schools to 
physically reopen. 

2 Planning guidelines for reopening have been issued by the State of Connecticut and ER9 
plans have been developed and approved at the local level under the supervision of the 
Superintendent of Schools. 

 The State of Connecticut and State Department of Education have issued guidelines on which 
school reopening plans are to be based. 

 The ER9 reopening plan, “Reopening Our Schools” has been developed in consultation with 
local health officials. 

 The ER9 reopening plan, “Reopening Our Schools” has been approved by the ER9 Public 
Schools Reopening Committee and reviewed by local medical advisors. 

 The ER9 reopening plan, “Reopening Our Schools” has been approved by the ER9 Boards of 
Education.  

3 The Tri-District Nurse Coordinator has confirmed that there is adequate Personal 
Protective Equipment (PPE) in place for reopening. 

 

 There are face coverings available for students and staff who do not have one or who need a 
replacement during the day.  

 There is a plan for an ongoing supply of PPE. 
 There is sufficient PPE for the staff of various populations of students with disabilities (i.e., for 

those requiring medical procedures, toileting, lifting and mobility assistance). 
 There is a sufficient number of thermometers for symptom screenings as indicated by level of 

opening and by recommendation of local and state health officials. 
4 The  Head Custodian in each school has confirmed that there is adequate cleaning 

supplies in place for reopening. 
 There is a sufficient supply of school-appropriate cleaning supplies to continuously disinfect 

the school site in accordance with State of Connecticut & DPH guidance. 
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 There are sufficient supplies that include hand sanitizers, soap, access to handwashing, tissues, 
paper towels, and other cleaning supplies. 

 There is sufficient supply of PPE for custodial staff to conduct cleaning and disinfecting 
according to the State and DPH guidelines. 

 
5 The Superintendent of Schools has established a procedure should there be COVID 19 

cases in the schools or in the community that could possibly impact the schools. 
 The Superintendent will implement procedures for a case or cases of COVID-19. This             

procedure includes communication to the local health officials when a student or staff             
member or a member of their household has tested positive for COVID-19 and has possibly               
exposed others at the school. 

 The Principals/Head of School have procedures for isolating an area of the school for a length 
of time based on (1) a positive COVID-19 case or cases in the school and (2) the risk level 
within the school/community as determined by the local health officials. 

 The Superintendent of Schools will determine a closure of a school, more than one school, or 
the entire school district(s) for a length of time based on (1) a positive COVID- 19 case or 
cases and (2) the risk level within the school/community as advised by the local health 
officials. 

 The Boards of Education have granted the Superintendent the authority to take any lawful              
actions necessary to ensure the continuation of public education, provide for the health and              
safety of students and employees, or to respond to direction form the State of Connecticut               
and/or the local health officials. (pending policy adoption) 

 The Boards of Education have granted the Superintendent the authority to limit access to 
public school grounds and school buildings during school closures or elevated levels of 
transmission in the area. (pending policy adoption) 

 Under the supervision of the Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum & Instruction, the 
schools are able to provide for a continuity of instruction / distance learning, if necessary. 

 Under the supervision of the Directors of Special Services, the schools will be prepared for any
special or unique needs for students with disabilities related to planned district or school wide 
procedures. 

 Under the supervision of the Director of Finance and Facilities, the schools are able to provide 
for continuity of meal service, if necessary. 

6 The Boards of Education have authorized limited access and/or restricted access to the 
schools by the public. 

 The Boards of Education have approved restricting access to the school buildings during the 
school day by nonessential visitors and minimal use of school buildings outside of school 
hours. 

7 The Tri-District Nurse Coordinator has organized a screening procedure for students at 
home and, as indicated by the risk level within the school/community and advised by the 
local health officials, at school. 

 
 

Daily Screening: Parents are instructed to screen students before leaving for school by             
checking to ensure temperature is below 100.0 degrees Fahrenheit and to observe for             
symptoms consistent with COVID-19. Parents are asked to keep students at home if they are               
feeling sick, have any symptoms associated with COVID 19, have had close contact with a               
person diagnosed with COVID-19, or have traveled from a state listed in the CT State Travel                
Advisory. 
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Screening procedures for students are not required at the point of entry to the school.               
However, school staff will observe students throughout the day and refer students who may              
be symptomatic to the school nurse.  
If indicated by the risk level within the school/community and consistent with state and local               
health guidance, schools will screen students as they enter school. This screening would             
include temperature checks (ensuring temperature is below 100.0 degrees Fahrenheit) and           
visual wellness checks, including observing for cough or respiratory distress. Students may be             
asked about COVID-19 symptoms within the last 24 hours and whether anyone in their home               
has had COVID-19 symptoms or a positive test, or have traveled from a state listed in the CT                  
State Travel Advisory. 

 
 In screening students who appear ill, only the nurse shall use a thermometer requiring a touch 

method (under the tongue or arm, forehead, etc). Caution will be taken by the nurse including 
wearing gloves, eye protection, and a mask. 

 The school nurse will monitor screening information/data of students while complying with 
relevant privacy and health laws. 

 The school nurse will monitor symptoms in students that could be related to COVID-19, with 
the goal of decreasing the risk of spreading or contracting the virus while complying with 
relevant privacy and health laws. 

 The Principals/Head of School will oversee procedures for all students to follow health 
protocols including hand-washing and use of hand-sanitizer as needed. 

 The Principals/Head of School will oversee procedures that avoid congestion in large 
gatherings upon school entry.  

8 The Tri-District Nurse Coordinator has organized a screening procedure for ER9 staff 
at home and, as indicated by the risk level within the school/community and advised by 
the local health officials, at school.  

 
 

Daily Screening: ER9 staff are instructed to self-screen before leaving for school by checking              
to ensure temperature is below 100.0 degrees Fahrenheit and to observe for symptoms             
consistent with COVID-19. ER9 staff are to stay at home if they are feeling sick, have any                 
symptoms associated with COVID-19, have had close contact with a person diagnosed with             
COVID-19, or have traveled from a state listed in the CT State Travel Advisory. 

 
 

Screening procedures for ER9 staff are not required at the point of entry to the school.                
However, any ER9 staff who may become symptomatic during the school day will notify the               
school nurse, will be sent home, and advised to seek medical care.  
If indicated by the risk level within the school/community and consistent with state and local               
health guidance, schools will screen staff/substitutes as they enter school. This screening            
would include temperature checks (ensuring temperature is below 100.0 degrees Fahrenheit)           
and visual wellness checks, including observing for cough or respiratory distress. ER9 staff             
may be asked about COVID-19 symptoms within the last 24 hours and whether anyone in               
their home has had COVID-19 symptoms or a positive test, or have traveled from a state                
listed in the CT State Travel Advisory.  

 The school nurse will monitor screening information/data of ER9 staff  while complying with 
relevant privacy and health laws. 

9 The Superintendent of Schools has developed a uniform procedure for all schools for 
symptomatic students. 

 Students who are symptomatic while entering school or become symptomatic during the 
school day will be separated from others right away by the school nurse. 
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Students exhibiting symptoms will be required to continue to wear a face covering or mask 
and wait in a supervised, designated isolated area until the student can be transported home. 

 If more than one student is in the isolation area, physical distancing will be maintained.  
 The school nurse will have a plan for triaging students in the health office, recognizing that not 

all symptoms are COVID-19 related. 
 Parents must be prepared to pick up their child or have designated emergency contact pick up 

their child within 30 minutes upon receiving a phone call from the school nurse or designee. 
 

 Parents will be advised to consult with their healthcare provider and to continue to observe for 
symptoms consistent with COVID-19 as outlined by the CDC. 

 School Nurses will provide guidance to parents according to the Health Decision Chart for 
students with symptoms consistent with COVID-19 or with a confirmed case of COVID-19. 
(See Pg. 23) 

 
 

There will be no COVID-19 testing of students at school. Local testing site information will be 
shared with families. The schools’ nursing offices will monitor testing results of students once 
made available by parents, complying with relevant privacy and health laws. 

10 The Superintendent of Schools has developed a uniform procedure for all schools for 
symptomatic ER9 staff. 

 ER9 staff  who are symptomatic while entering school or become symptomatic during the 
school day will notify the school nurse, will be sent home, will be advised to consult with their 
healthcare provider and to continue to observe for symptoms consistent with COVID-19 as 
outlined by the CDC. 

 School Nurses will provide guidance to ER9 staff  according to the Health Decision Chart for 
someone with symptoms consistent with COVID-19 or with a confirmed case of COVID-19. 
(See Pg. 23) 

 
 

There will be no COVID-19 testing of ER9 staff  at school. Local testing site information will 
be shared with staff. The schools’ nursing offices will monitor testing results of staff and 
substitutes, complying with relevant privacy and health laws. 

11 Outside visitors and groups will have very limited or no access to schools during the 
school day. 

 Access to the buildings by visitors/parents will require approval from an administrator and will 
be restricted to essential business.  

 
 

Screening: Visitors/parents with prior approval for essential business such as special student            
drop-off or pick-up during the school day who must enter the building are instructed to self-                
screen before leaving for school by checking to ensure temperature is below 100.0 degrees              
Fahrenheit and to observe for symptoms consistent COVID-19. Visitors/parents are to stay at             
home if they are feeling sick, have any symptoms associated with COVID-19, have had close               
contact with a person diagnosed with COVID-19, or have traveled from a state listed in the                
CT State Travel Advisory. 

 
 

If indicated by the risk level within the school/community and consistent with state and local               
health guidance, schools will screen visitors/parents with prior approval to enter the building             
as they enter school. This screening would include temperature checks (ensuring temperature            
is below 100.0 degrees Fahrenheit) and visual wellness checks, including observing for cough             
or respiratory distress. Staff/substitutes may be asked about COVID-19 symptoms within the            
last 24 hours and whether anyone in their home has had COVID-19 symptoms or a positive                
test. Visitors/parents with prior approval to enter the building with a temperature greater than              
100.0 degrees are not permitted into the school. 
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 Each school’s Main Office will maintain a log for those essential visitors allowed into the 

building. The log will include name, contact phone number, destination within the school, and 
arrival/departure time of each individual. 

 Principals/Head of School and office staff will organize parent pick up / drop off of students,                
which will be modified at each building. The use of a face mask will be required of all parents                   
who are picking up or dropping off students during the school day and required to enter the                 
school office in the process. Pick up in the afternoon will be modified to ensure that parents                 
have limited or no access to the interior of the school building. 

 
 

The Superintendent of Schools will review all requests for use of the schools – before and after 
school. There will be limited access to outside organizations’ use of school sites and schools’ 
resources after school hours. 

 
 

The Superintendent of Schools will ensure that external community organizations (including           
those that sponsor before- or after-school childcare) that are allowed use of the facilities also               
follow the school’s health and safety plans, as well as the expectations of local health               
officials. 

 There are procedures at each school site developed by Principals/Head of School and the 
custodial staff for accepting deliveries in a safe manner. 
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